
        
 
Proposed FM Swap Subway Route Changes  
 
Sarah Wyss, Acting Chief, Operations Planning, NYCT 
 
 
Service Issue 
 
NYCT proposes to swap the routing of F and M subway service between Queens and Manhattan 
during weekdays, including early evenings, rerouting F trains onto the 53rd Street line between 
Queens Plaza and 5 Av/53 St, and rerouting M trains onto the 63rd Street line between 21 St-
Queensbridge and 57 St (the “FM Swap”). This will improve service for customers through 
increased reliability, decreased delays, and reduced net travel times.  
 
Recommendation 
 
Implement the FM Swap. 
 
Budget Impact 
 
Implementation of the proposed FM Swap will cost approximately $1 million annually.  
 
Proposed Implementation Date 
 
The proposed  FM Swap  would be implemented in or about December 2025.  





Staff Summary    
 

 

 
 

 
The FM Swap will reduce the number of merging and diverging movements required at this key location. 
Once the swap is implemented, weekday F trains will operate via the 53rd Street line (together with the 
E), and weekday M trains will operate via the 63rd Street line. This will keep EF express trains separate 
from MR local trains along Queens Boulevard, reducing merge delays and improving reliability and 
resilience from incidents. 
 
The FM Swap will be a weekday-only service change, matching the hours of operation of the M train on 
the Queens Boulevard line (approximately 6 AM to 9:30 PM). After 9:30 PM on weeknights and at all times 
on weekends, F trains will continue to provide service on the 63rd Street Line because the M train does 
not run on Queens Boulevard during these periods. 
 
Analysis of travel times indicates the FM Swap will result in an average of approximately one minute in 
savings for 47,000 AM peak hour riders. It will also provide a new direct connection between local stations 
on the Queens Boulevard line and 63rd Street line stations during the hours the M operates along Queens 
Boulevard. 
 
A small number of riders would face longer travel times with the FM Swap compared to current service. 
During the AM peak hour, approximately 2% of all Queens Boulevard line riders would experience an 
increase in travel time of 4 minutes or more. The largest group of riders who would not benefit would be 
those traveling to and from stations on the 63rd Street line, where there will be slight differences in 
scheduled train frequency.  
 
Riders at 63rd Street line stations will experience slightly longer wait times with the M in place of the F 
due to the M running less frequently than the F. To reduce the impact of this service change on 63rd Street 
line riders, AM and PM peak-hour M service will be increased, so that the average additional wait time will 
be reduced to approximately 1 minute on average. 
 
Recommendation 
 
Implement the weekday FM Swap between Manhattan and Queens, rerouting F trains onto the 53rd 
Street line between Queens Plaza and 5 Av/53 St, and rerouting M trains onto the 63rd Street line between 
21 Street-Queensbridge and 57 St. 
 
Alternative to the Proposed Service Changes 
 
Do nothing. NYCT would not implement the FM Swap, leaving the problematic merges between the 
E, F, and M lines unaddressed. 
 
Budget Impact    
 
Implementation of the FM  Swap will cost $1 million annually.  
 
Proposed Implementation Date   
 
The proposed FM Swap will be implemented in or about December 2025. 
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